Planning for the Unthinkable: Countering a North Korean Nuclear Attack and Management of Post-Attack Scenarios

Recommended Citation

Bruce E. Bechtol Jr., "Planning for the Unthinkable: Countering a North Korean Nuclear Attack and Management of Post-Attack Scenarios", NAPSNet Special Reports, October 06, 2011, https://nautilus.org/napsnet/napsnet-special-reports/planning-for-the-unthin-able-countering-a-north-korean-nuclear-attack-and-management-of-post-attack-scenarios/

Planning for the Unthinkable: Countering a North Korean Nuclear Attack and Management of Post-Attack Scenarios

By Bruce E. Bechtol Jr.

October 6, 2011

This report was originally published in the March 2011 Issue of the <u>Korean Journal of Defense</u> <u>Analysis</u> (Vol 23 No 1) and is available online <u>here</u>.

Nautilus invites your contributions to this forum, including any responses to this report.

CONTENTS

I. Introduction

II. Article by Bruce E. Bechtol Jr.

III. References

IV. Nautilus invites your responses

I. Introduction

Bruce E. Bechtol Jr., an Associate Professor of Political Science at Angelo State University, provides this review of North Korea's nuclear weapons capabilities, which reveals a two-track agenda consisting of both a plutonium (proven) and a highly enriched uranium (likely) program. Scenarios involving both of these programs show that North Korea—despite rather primitive capabilities—can deliver a nuclear weapon that would cause casualties in the tens of thousands. Bechtol states, "While a preemptive strike may seem like the obvious answer to a nuclear attack, North Korea's ability to strike back with non-nuclear forces would likely mean a full-scale conflict possibly involving hundreds of thousands of casualties. High-level officials in Washington and Seoul have placed renewed focus on planning for nuclear scenarios on the Korean peninsula—but the bottom line is that preventing and deterring a North Korean nuclear attack must be a high priority."

The views expressed in this report are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the Nautilus Institute. Readers should note that Nautilus seeks a diversity of views and opinions on significant topics in order to identify common ground.

II. Article by Bruce E. Bechtol Jr.

- "Planning for the Unthinkable: Countering a North Korean Nuclear Attack and Management of Post-Attack Scenarios" By Bruce E. Bechtol Jr. Introduction

North Korea's nuclear program first came to the forefront as a threat to world and regional security in 1994, when former president Jimmy Carter was able to bring Pyongyang back from the brink, and helped to negotiate what would later become known as "The Agreed Framework." Since that time, North Korea has been engaged in on-again, off-again talks with the United States and other key players in the region, conducted numerous acts of brinkmanship with its nuclear program, and conducted two underground nuclear tests—in 2006 and 2010. [1] The frustration caused in the international community by North Korea's many acts of brinkmanship with its nuclear program over a period of more than 16 years—and the corresponding geopolitics discussions that then ensue-tends to detract from the reasons why it is such a concern for the international community. The unthinkable and seldom-discussed threat of a nuclear attack is a nightmare scenario not only for the region, but for all nation-states that have interests on the Korean peninsula. North Korea shows no realistic signs of giving up its nuclear program any time in the foreseeable future. As Brookings Institution senior scholar Richard Bush articulates, "This is because a DPRK willingness to pursue the bargain proffered in the 6PT would force the regime to make fundamental and unpalatable choices about how to ensure its survival and ensure the security of the state." [2] Following the North Korean attack on the South Korean warship Cheonan on March 26, 2010, the

South Korean and U.S. militaries showed solidarity in deterring Pyongyang's many potential threats. In the wake of the aftermath, Washington and Seoul conducted several maritime exercises aimed directly at deterring and containing North Korea's military capabilities and its ability to proliferate WMD. In response to at least one of these exercises, North Korea threatened to continue with a "strong deterrent," a term Pyongyang has often used to refer to its nuclear program. [3] During the summer of 2010, Pyongyang also claimed it had developed improved nuclear weaponization

technology—perhaps giving it the ability to put warheads on ballistic missiles. [4] In its 2009-2010 report assessing nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament, the Arms Control Association gave North Korea the grade of "F"—the lowest possible rating. [5] All of these developments occurred against the backdrop of increased tensions in the security environment on the Korean peninsula during 2009-2010, and ROK-U.S. alliance cooperation that was as strong and cooperative as it has ever been. Thus, North Korea's capability to conduct a nuclear attack and the abilities of nations with interests in the region (particularly the United States, South Korea, and Japan) have become of paramount concern.

The purpose of this paper will be to outline how the ROK-U.S. Alliance should prepare countermeasures in the case of a North Korean nuclear attack—either on North Korea, or at another key location (likely Japan). As such, it will first be important to describe North Korea's nuclear capabilities, including the type and number of possible weapons that it could use in a nuclear attack. Once Pyongyang's nuclear capabilities (as well as capabilities it is developing) are described in this paper, the various types of attack scenarios that the North Koreans could use to implement a nuclear attack will be addressed. Because a nuclear attack would create such horror and destruction—no matter how or where it occurred—the viability of a preemptive strike by U.S. or South Korean forces will be assessed, including how effective this would be, how it would or could occur (there is more than one scenario), and what the likely reaction from North Korea would be. If a nuclear attack does occur, it is important to understand what kind of damage it would cause. Thus, an analysis will be done in this paper of the expected damage from a nuclear attack, the military countermeasures that could be taken, and how consequence management might work. The level of current ROK-U.S. military readiness to deter and defend against a North Korean nuclear attack will also be assessed, and the study will be wrapped up with some conclusions and implications for the future.

Many questions about North Korea's nuclear capabilities remain—despite the many reports, announcements, negotiations, and the two nuclear tests that Pyongyang has conducted. North Korea has not been transparent about either its intentions or its military capabilities. Thus, the debate over whether North Korea actually has bombs or only "devices," continues today. The debate over whether or not North Korea has— or will have soon—a warhead that could be mounted on a missile, also continues to exist among policymakers, academics, and intelligence personnel. The debate over North Korea's intentions with its nuclear program has raged ever since the first nuclear Korean nuclear crisis of 1994. And of course, the fears about proliferation were answered definitively in 2007 when a North Korean-built plutonium reactor was destroyed by Israeli forces in Syria. [6] These many questions and debates are important. They all play a role in planning for countermeasures of an impending or executed North Korean nuclear attack. The goal of this paper is to answer as many of these questions as possible, and to conduct an analysis that will be useful for a possible future ROK-U.S. response.

North Korea's Nuclear Capabilities

On October 9, 2006, the North Koreans conducted their first plutonium underground nuclear test. At that time, North Korea effectively ended any debate about whether or not they actually had nuclear weapons. Following the test, many analysts assessed it to be at least partially successful detonation of a plutonium nuclear device. [7] According to Siegfried S. Hecker of Stanford University (and former researcher at Los Alamos National Laboratory), "The DPRK aimed for 4 kilotons and got 1 kiloton. That is not bad for the first test. We call it successful but not perfect." [8] Another researcher, Hui Zhang of the John F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University presented an interesting and practical assessment in a paper he delivered in 2007 that said, "If North Korea planned a yield of 4 kt (as reported), the test could not have been a failure. It could show that Pyongyang already has the confidence to explode a larger nuclear device and is pursuing a much more compact warhead for its missiles." [9] The bottom line is that in 2006 the North Koreans were able to prove to the world that they had the capability to successfully detonate a

plutonium nuclear device—probably a weapon, and at least partially successfully. On May 25, 2009, North Korea conducted its second underground plutonium nuclear test. [10] Preparations for the nuclear test began as early as May 7, 2009. [11] Most analysts agreed that the explosion from this test was significantly larger than the test conducted during 2006 (which was about 1 Kiloton). A variety of estimates by international experts assessed the power of the explosion to have been at two to six kilotons—and that around four kilotons is the best guess. Of significance for this paper, nuclear experts and scientists assessed at the time that the explosion from a device the size of the one tested in 2009 would be capable of killing tens of thousands of people if detonated over a major city. [12] Official assessments from Washington were also guite compelling. The U.S. Office of the Director of National Intelligence issued the following statement in 2009: "The U.S. Intelligence Community (IC) assesses that North Korea probably conducted an underground nuclear explosion in the vicinity of P'unggye on May 25, 2009. The explosion yield was approximately a few kilotons. Analysis of the event continues." [13] The test in 2009 was significantly larger (most estimates place it at around four times larger) than the test of 2006. This suggests that the North Koreans were able to improve the "sequencing" process for the detonation of a plutonium nuclear weapon and thus able to get "more bang for their buck." While the existence of North Korea's plutonium program is quite linear, a Highly Enriched Uranium (HEU) facility is far more difficult to detect, because it is far smaller than a plutonium processing facility, can be built underground, and is far less vulnerable to technical intelligence collection means then a large, above-ground facility like the one the North Koreans have at Yongbyon. [14] But after many years of denials from the North Koreans and the largely anti-Bush (politically motivated) support of these denials from many pundits and scholars both in the United States and South Korea (almost exclusively on the left), the evidence, which had been rather compelling since 2002, began to become even more clear (publicly) as the Bush presidency came to a close—and difficult to deny. In a report released to the press in 2009 written by A.Q. Khan, former head of Pakistan's nuclear program, he stated that North Korea had already possibly enriched small amounts of uranium by 2002. Khan toured a plant in North Korea during 2002 that he claims had at least 3,000 centrifuges. Khan also stated that Pakistan helped the North Koreans with drawings, vital machinery, and technical advice for a period of at least six years. Khan's travels to North Korea during 2002 took him to a plant that made uranium hexafluoride, a gas vital for the uranium enrichment process. North Korean technicians taught the Pakistanis how to make "Krytons," electrical switches used in nuclear detonations; in a trade with Pakistan that gave Pyongyang essential equipment and software (though the biggest part of the trade was a "nukes for missiles" deal that gave the Pakistanis No Dong missiles in exchange for HEU technology and assistance). According to Khan's report, top Pakistani political and military officials not only approved of the collaboration, but also assisted in carrying it out. [15] Meanwhile, in 2009, South Korean officials confirmed to the media that North Korea had built facilities that could manufacture small amounts of HEU. The facilities are underground, and said to be located in Sowi-ri, in the same administrative district of North Pyongan province where the Yongbyon nuclear reactor is located. [16] Perhaps the most compelling aspect of the evidence dealing with Pyongyang's HEU weaponization

Perhaps the most compelling aspect of the evidence dealing with Pyongyang's HEU weaponization program came from information released by the North Koreans. In June 2009 the state-run Korean Central News Agency released a formal statement that said, "the process of uranium enrichment will be commenced." [17] North Korea's public disclosure did not satisfy some analysts who continued to politicize this important national security issue. Selig Harrison (a reporter and author who has since 2003 been an outspoken opponent of any evidence regarding North Korea's HEU program) stated in Congressional testimony on June 17, 2009, "The prospects for capping the arsenal at its present level have improved as a result of Pyongyang's June 13 announcement admitting that it has an R&D program for uranium enrichment. Since this program is in its early stages, and it not yet actually enriching uranium, there is time for the United States to negotiate inspection safeguards…" [18] Harrison's testimony failed to address evidence regarding North Korea's "nukes for missiles" deal with Pakistan (now widely known), or the facilities at Sowi-ri, (not to mention the collaboration with Iran since at least 2003). [19] The North Koreans followed up the June 2009 statement with yet another announcement on September 4, 2009. The DPRK Permanent Representative to the UN said in a letter to the President of the UNSC, "Experimental uranium enrichment has successfully been conducted to enter into completion phase." [20] South Korea's Minister of Unification released a statement to the press in 2009 saying that North Korea was assessed to have had an HEU program long before the U.S. publicly released the accusation in 2002. [21] In fact, if one is to go back to that year (2002), an unclassified CIA point paper that was distributed to Congress stated, "We recently learned that the North is constructing a plant that could produce enough weapons-grade uranium for two or more nuclear weapons per year when fully operational—which could be by mid-decade." [22]

Yet more evidence regarding North Korea's HEU program came to light during November 2010, when officials from the DPRK took Stanford University scholar Siegfried S. Hecker on a tour of an HEU facility that he said had more than 2,000 centrifuges. In his report he stated, "At the fuel fabrication site, we were taken to a new facility that contained a modern, small industrial-scale uranium enrichment facility with 2,000 centrifuges that was recently completed and said to be producing low enriched uranium (LEU) destined for fuel for the new reactor." Hecker further commented on the facility when he said in part, "Nevertheless, the uranium enrichment facilities could be readily converted to produce highly enriched uranium (HEU) bomb fuel (or parallel facilities could exist elsewhere) and the LWR could be run in a mode to produce plutonium potentially suitable for bombs, but much less suitable than that from their current reactor." [23] Hecker also referred to a new Light Water Reactor facility that was under construction, which he was shown. Jack Pritchard, president of the Washington, D.C.-based, Korea Economic Institute was also shown the facility. [24] It is unclear if the facilities shown to the Stanford University scholar are the same facilities reported in the South Korean press in February 2009 (at Sowi-ri). It is possible that equipment from these facilities could have been moved to the site shown to the Americans in November 2010. Also possible, and perhaps more likely, is the assessment that the North Koreans have more than one facility capable of producing and weaponizing HEU. In fact according to press reports, the American envoy to the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), Glyn Davies, articulated to the 35-member governing board of the IAEA that there is a "clear likelihood" Pyongyang has constructed other uranium enrichment facilities. He also reportedly stated that it is likely North Korea had been pursuing such a capability long before it publicly admitted to it (as articulated earlier). [25]

According to experts in South Korea, an HEU facility (like the one at Sowi-ri discussed earlier) could produce one or two nuclear devices per year. [26] Based on what is now a great deal of evidence, North Korea's HEU program has progressed far beyond the "R&D" stage. In fact, it appears to be very close (if not past the completion phase) to producing HEU weapons. As stated in this author's recent book, "Based on the evidence presented, this program is far beyond the R&D stage and may be close to (if not already finished) producing HEU weapons. In fact, North Korea is likely to conduct a test of an HEU device when the leadership there feels the geopolitical situation warrants it. Such a test will put to rest the statements of the many naysayers in the United States and South Korea who have denied its existence since it was first disclosed publicly in 2002." [27] Activity consistent with nuclear test preparations was reported at a facility in North Korea during November of 2010. [28] Thus, based on the evidence regarding North Korea's highly secretive nuclear program, Pyongyang is now capable—or nearly capable—of producing two types of nuclear weapons. North Korea's twotrack nuclear program consists of building both plutonium- and HEU-based weapons systems. Based on this assessment, military officials and policymakers should plan accordingly.

Different Scenarios for a North Korean Nuclear Attack

Because the evidence now points to North Korea's development of a two-track nuclear weaponization program, an examination of the types of scenarios for a nuclear attack is possible, based on these capabilities. There are many possibilities for what the North Koreans can

do-particularly if one keeps in mind how clever Pyongyang has been in planning for its asymmetric capabilities. [29] It is this skill that the North Koreans have developed for planning around allied defenses and using the element of surprise and "thinking out of the box" that makes planning for an attack initiated by Pyongyang so difficult and vital. Thus, the goal in this section is to provide examples of some-but not all-of the scenarios North Korea could use for a nuclear attack. A plutonium nuclear weapons capability is one that all analysts can agree the North Koreans hold in their arsenal. But there are several things about a plutonium capability that one must keep in mind. A successful plutonium weapon is generally going to be larger than an HEU weapon. Because of the amount of explosives needed and the size of the weapon, a plutonium weapon is also considered to be far more difficult to fit on a missile as a warhead than an HEU weapon. [30] This does not mean that North Korea has not developed alternative means (bombs). The delivery means for a plutonium bomb are rather diverse. But considering the assessment that to date any weapon the North Koreans would have would be very primitive, one can reasonably assume that the weapon would have to be quite large, would have a primitive triggering or implosion mechanism to cause the nuclear weapon to detonate, and would have a fission process that would possibly not detonate the weapon to its full capability (as with the assessed production of the underground nuclear test of 2006). Given the asymmetric thinking that the North Koreans are well known for integrating into their planning process, there are a number of delivery systems for a plutonium bomb that the North Koreans could use. The first and most obvious method would be to simply drop a plutonium bomb from an aircraft. The North Koreans have aircraft that are assessed to be capable of conducting such a mission. The H-5 aircraft is the Chinese version of the old Soviet IL-28 light bomber. The Chinese are thought have given many of these aircraft to the North Koreans sometime during or after the 1960s, and there are currently around 80 H-5s in the North Korean air force inventory. [31] The H-5 is an old aircraft (though likely well maintained by the North Korean air force), it is very vulnerable to air defenses in both South Korea and Japan, and the North Koreans would likely have to limit the weight of the weapon that it carried just for it to get off of the ground. The weight limits of the H-5 are important for consideration. This may have been the reason for the relatively low projected yield of the nuclear weapons the North Koreans tested underground in 2006 and 2009. By limiting the size of the weapon, they may have been testing a device that would be small enough to fit onto one of their aircraft, yet large enough to produce an explosion that would kill tens of thousands of people. [32] Despite the sophistication of Japanese and South Korean air defenses, using asymmetry, and even trickery, it is possible that a North Korean aircraft might be able to trick its way into South Korean or Japanese airspace. But it would take intricate planning, and a lot of luck. Thus, one has to believe that if this is one of the planned delivery systems for a nuclear weapon, it is unlikely to be the primary choice.

Another delivery means for a nuclear weapon that is far more ominous would be that of using a ship disguised as a merchant cargo vessel or a trawler. This is far more ominous than it sounds on the surface. In times of tension, Japanese and South Korean port authorities would likely be on the lookout for North Korean ships transiting their ports. But what must be considered in the North Korean modus operandi is that the method of surprise has often been a key aspect of any operation or provocation. What makes the scenario of a ship sailing into a Japanese or South Korean port and then detonating a nuclear weapon even more compelling is the fact that the North Koreans often "re-flag" their ships, sailing under the flags of other nations (this has been a largely successful mode of operation for them in the past). [33] There are two key advantages for using a merchant ship or a specially equipped fishing trawler as a delivery means for a nuclear weapon: 1) It would be much easier to get this delivery means past defensive measures in South Korea or Japan because of the high scale of merchant vessel traffic that transits their ports; and 2) a primitive weapon would probably be less limited by size than a weapon carried on an aircraft such as the H-5. The scenarios for using a ship as the delivery means for a nuclear weapon are diverse—and perhaps this is what makes them so ominous. A merchant ship or a fishing trawler could be equipped with a primitive nuclear device and then sailed into a major South Korean port city such as Busan or

Pohang, or Ulsan. Once the weapon was detonated in such a populous area, it would likely kill tens of thousands of people (even if it were a primitive weapon). In a port like Pohang, the possibility exists that is would also kill a large number of military personnel (in addition to the high civilian casualty count), as it is also the home of a ROK Marine division. The Pohang area is also frequently the site of combined training with U.S. and ROK Marines, and if it was during such a time period the possibility exists that many U.S. personnel would be counted among the casualties as well. [34] Busan is a key reception and staging portal to the Peninsula. [35] Detonating a nuclear weapon there would shut down a key shipping and air node. Busan would be very vulnerable to an attack due to the high population and symbolism—it was the only spot not overrun by the DPRK during the Korean War and thus, from Pyongyang's perspective, carries with it the shame associated with the notion of a "foreign stronghold" in Korea. [36] There is also a large Japanese presence there. [37] Last, it is located in the province where much of the political power comes from in South Korea. Literally all the presidents (up to and including Lee Myungbak), with the exception of Kim Dae-jung, have hailed from Gyeongsang-do. [38]

Merchant and naval ports would also be very susceptible to attack if North Korea chose to use a ship as the delivery means to attack Japan. A merchant ship or fishing trawler could make a port call at the cities of Yokohama or Sasebo (among many others). Yokohama opens into Tokyo Bay, and is a highly populated area where Japanese casualties would be maximized. Sasebo is also the home of a large U.S. Navy base. A detonation of a nuclear device there would cause not only a large amount of Japanese deaths (likely in the thousands), but would also have the potential to kill thousands of Americans—both military and civilians. [39]

If one is to wonder why North Korea would attack Japan instead of South Korea (or in addition to South Korea), the answer is rather simple: A nuclear attack on Japan immediately before a full-scale war were to commence on the Korean peninsula (or soon thereafter) would create immense problems in both the ROK-U.S. alliance and the Japan-U.S. alliance. Such an attack would likely cause such outrage among the Japanese populace, that the Prime Minister would be pressured to take immediate action against the North Koreans. This would of course cause great angst in Seoul, where any direct Japanese involvement in a war on the Korean peninsula would likely be simply unacceptable. As the United States sought to navigate the diplomatic and military minefields that seeking an acceptable solution to both of its key allies in East Asia would cause. North Korean conventional forces could be advancing through the Cheorwon Valley and the Kaesong-Munsan Corridor. Indeed, a North Korean nuclear attack on Japan would strike not only a tragic blow to the country affected, but would likely be successful in causing political turmoil that would create vulnerabilities in the military reactions of the United States, South Korea, and Japan. When considering scenarios that revolve around a North Korean nuclear attack using an HEU weapon, there are differences that are significant if compared to possible attack instances involving a plutonium weapon. First of all, while it makes sense that North Korea has either completed construction of an HEU weapon or is close to doing so, there is no definitive proof that this is the case. Evidence remains sketchy and the North Koreans have not been forthcoming in their disclosure of information regarding the HEU program (except for the two earlier referenced statements to the UN). But the many anecdotal pieces of evidence when put together like pieces in a puzzle, do form a picture of a program built with the help of the Pakistanis, with years to achieve maturation, and the resources and know-how to build a legitimate weapon. [40] Thus, scenarios for this paper will be articulated based on the assessment that North Korea has completed weaponization of its HEU program—or will do so in the near future.

The thing that makes an HEU program particularly threatening when compared to a plutonium program, is that HEU weaponization lends itself to building a warhead for a missile. In fact, this appears to be exactly the direction in which Pyongyang is heading. An evaluation of evidence uncovered when Libya gave up (in its entirety) its nuclear program shows that they had received the designs for a 500 kilogram HEU warhead for a missile from the Pakistanis. The plans also had Chinese writing on them, so one must assume (as have most analysts) that the Pakistanis took

blueprints and designs for an HEU warhead given to them by the Chinese and passed them on to the Libyans. This is important when it comes to North Korea because the Pakistanis also reportedly provided the same blueprints to both the North Koreans and the Iranians. [41] The danger to the region in Northeast Asia is that a 500 kilogram warhead can easily fit onto a No Dong missile (which the North Koreans also sold to the Pakistanis and is likely the reason for that particular design). The Libyans were reportedly trying to acquire the No Dong missile from the North Koreans before they agreed to dismantle their nuclear program under the eyes of international inspectors. [42] According to numerous sources, since at least 2003, the North Koreans and Iranians have been collaborating on perfecting a design for an HEU warhead that could be mounted on a No Dong—known as the Shahab-3 in Iran—and this is not only the most likely missile that Pyongyang would use in a nuclear attack involving an HEU weapon, but also the most likely delivery means that Iran would use, should Tehran choose to initiate a nuclear attack (presumably against Israel). [43]

The No Dong missue is the platform that would offer the most stability for a 500 kilogram huclear warhead. Thus, one needs to consider the range of the No Dong. South Korean and U.S. military officials now assess that the No Dong has a range of up to 1,500 kilometers. [44] This means that a nuclear-armed No Dong missile now has the range to hit Tokyo, or other key nodes in Japan—including U.S. bases in Okinawa. It also means that the same type of missile, fired from a different trajectory, could hit key nodes in South Korea, such as Busan, Gunsan, or even Jeju Island. The big question of course is whether or not North Korea has completed its HEU weaponization program, and (perhaps just as importantly) perfected the design for a 500 kilogram HEU warhead that would be mounted on a No Dong missile. Launching a nuclear capable missile at Japan would create all of the same alliance issues that were discussed earlier involving the plutonium weapons. If several missiles, or, a "volley," were launched at Japan, that would make it more difficult to use ballistic missile defense systems to shoot them down. The same applies if this tactic were to be used against South Korea. Of course, an HEU weapon could also be launched using the bomber aircraft described earlier, or even using a ship sailing into an unsuspecting port (also described earlier when addressing the Plutonium program).

Preemptive Strikes: A Viable Planning Option?

The scenarios described earlier paint a rather ominous picture of the kind of threat that a nuclearequipped North Korea could present to the region. Even if one adopts the best case scenario and assesses North Korea has not developed its HEU program to fruition or yet developed a capability to mount a nuclear warhead on a missile (perhaps a very dangerous assumption), there is no doubt that right now North Korea has the ability to use delivery means for its proven plutonium program, such as an H-5 aircraft or a non-descript merchant vessel. These capabilities lead one to ask the question, would a preemptive strike be the best methodology for preventing a North Korean nuclear attack? If so, how would it be carried out, and what would be the reaction from the North Korean government? In a September 2010, speech given at a seminar co-sponsored by the Korea Defense Forum and the Northeast Asia Peace and Security Forum, the Chairman of the South Korean Presidential Commission for National Security Review, Lee Sang-woo, stated in part, "Only when it possesses the ability to attack targets precisely with non-nuclear weapons and incapacitate North Korea's WMD ability before it is used will South Korea, which maintains a nonnuclear military policy, be able to head off North Korea's military edge." [45] Perhaps in response to this very publicly disseminated statement, North Korea's propaganda services stated on September 17, 2010, that their nation was ready for a preemptive strike by South Korea, articulating in part, "it will get nothing but miserable self-destruction." [46]

The problem of carrying out a preemptive strike against North Korea is exacerbated by the fact that the locations of its nuclear weapons (bombs or warheads for missiles) are unknown. What is known is that these weapons are unlikely to be located either at Yongbyon (for plutonium) or Sowi-ri (for HEU). In fact, it is very likely that the nuclear weapons are dispersed to several places in North Korea. [47] For plutonium bombs (Estimates vary, but North Korea may have processed enough

plutonium for up to 15 nuclear weapons), each bomb may literally be dispersed at a different location. [48] Based on delivery means, it is likely that one or more are dispersed near airfields where they could be deployed aboard bomber aircraft, or near ports where they could be loaded onto merchant vessels. They could also be dispersed to naval bases where the merchant craft could be brought in for loading of the nuclear devices. In the case of an HEU weapon-if it exists already-there is no estimate on how many exist. If the North Koreans have perfected the methodology for mounting a 500-kilogram warhead on a No Dong, the obvious place to expect these weapons to be deployed would be near No Dong bases. There are several in the country. [49] The issue that makes this all the more ominous is the fact that a No Dong can be launched from a Transporter-Erector-Launcher, and thus could be moved to any mobile location in the country, from where the missile could be launched. Thus, the option of a preemptive strike will have to involve much more than simply taking out all of the weapons-even if their locations were known. The other factor that is key when one assesses the possibility and results of a preemptive strike, is what the reaction of the North Koreans would be. North Korea is in possession of hundreds of longrange artillery systems deployed along the DMZ with South Korea that are capable of hitting Seoul. [50] In addition, up to 20 percent of these systems are assessed to be equipped with chemical munitions. [51] An attack could be initiated within a matter of minutes because all of these systems already sit within firing positions. In addition, North Korea would be likely to use all of the tools that were quickly available in its arsenal to strike back at South Korea and the United States. This would include what is likely to be attacks by its Special Operations Forces and the more than 800 shortand mid-range missiles in its arsenal. [52] All of this means that the ROK-U.S. alliance would have to go after more than just sites where nuclear weapons were believed to be deployed. Any preemptive strike would have to include a strike on command and control facilities, any airfields where aircraft with nuclear weapons could be deployed (as well as airfields where fighters could be launched in retaliation), long-range artillery sites along the DMZ, naval bases and ports where ships could be carrying nuclear weapons, and key leadership nodes in Pyongyang. In short, the only way to even be modestly sure that the nuclear weapons, the means to control them, and the ability to mount a massive retaliatory strike could be destroyed, would be to start an all-out war. Thus, in any planning for a preemptive strike, the assumption that this would start a full-scale war should be an integral part of the process.

Expected Damages and Consequence Management

As discussed earlier, even a small nuclear detonation of four kilotons or less, such as the North Korean test of 2009, would probably kill tens of thousands of people if it occurred in a densely populated area. According to Rand analyst Bruce Bennett, even a one-kiloton nuclear attack against a city like Busan could cause up to 72,000 casualties, depending on where the weapon was detonated (an attack on Seoul would likely cause even more casualties). [53] This is important for North Korea because if Pyongyang did choose to conduct a nuclear attack the two most likely countries targeted would be Japan or South Korea. This becomes all the more compelling if one is to consider the fact that some 220,000 foreigners live in Seoul. [54] In this author's view, Seoul would be a less likely target of a nuclear weapon than another major city in South Korea because of its close proximity to North Korea and because this is considered the historic "crown jewel" of Korean art, culture, and society by both North and South Korea (besides, North Korea can rain havoc on Seoul with chemical weapons fired by missiles and long-range artillery). But there are large numbers of foreigners in other South Korean metropolitan areas as well, and certainly the same applies to Japan. What all this means is that a nuclear attack on South Korea or Japan will not just kill civilian nationals. It is likely to also kill a great number of foreigners (many of them Americans), and if certain key metropolitan areas are targeted, a large number of military personnel as well. Another important aspect of the results of a nuclear attack on South Korea or Japan is the terror aspect. There are several large cities in both South Korea and Japan. For anyone who has ever lived in either one of these vibrant East Asian nations, it is a routine experience to be caught in what are now world-famous traffic jams. [55] Because many metropolitan areas in both South Korea and

Japan are so densely populated, a nuclear attack would likely lead to widespread panic and terror that would spread nationwide. It is for this reason (and because such a large portion of the civilian populace would be killed) that a nuclear detonation in one of these areas would likely be considered an act of terror. The evacuation of civilians from South Korea would be particularly tough. The large number of American civilians who live in South Korea would make it literally the largest non-combatant evacuation (NEO) ever conducted in U.S. history. [56] United States Forces Korea (USFK) annually conducts NEO exercises, but obviously since no one has ever gone through such a large evacuation before, the real thing would present huge challenges for USFK, U.S. military air and sea lift, and for civilian transport services that would undoubtedly need to be called in to help. [57]

In the cases of consequence management for the governments of South Korea and Japan, the amount of deaths and injuries would be so high that whichever country was attacked (with nuclear weapons) would undoubtedly have to ask for foreign assistance in order to deal with what would be a dire medical need. The only case study one can analyze is the aftermath of the atomic bombing of Hiroshima and Nagasaki in 1945. The medical aftermath for the civilian populace who survived the attack in both areas was nothing short of catastrophic. [58] Today, both South Korea and Japan are modern, cosmopolitan nations. But the amount of medical personnel that would be needed after a successful nuclear attack on one of their major cities or ports would still likely be insufficient for the sudden influx of badly wounded people. In addition to the overwhelming medical issues that would ensue following a nuclear attack, consequence management would have to involve confronting the environmental issues that would probably cause repercussions all over East Asia. [59] As retired U.S. Army Colonel John M. Collins articulated in an article in 2003, "A gigantic crater caused by a nuclear device would instantaneously breach U.S.-ROK forward defenses and release a lethal radioactive cloud that would envelope all forces down-wind if just one nuclear weapon erupted anywhere beneath the westernmost third of the DMZ. [60] In short, consequence management for both South Korea and Japan would involve both medical and environmental emergency procedures. While international efforts would likely help to eradicate much of the stress on the medical systems that such an event would cause, the environmental fallout from a nuclear attack would likely cause problems that could take as long as a generation to solve.

The Military Readiness of ROK and U.S. Forces for a North Korean Nuclear Attack

The military forces in Korea (ROK and U.S.) annually train at least twice a year for scenarios that involve fighting a force-on-force conflict with North Korea, North Korean crisis situations, and other scenarios that the ROK-U.S. alliance could potentially confront in the future. A nuclear scenario is also something that ROK and U.S. forces train for-and plan for-as part of their routine military readiness (usually in command-post exercises). According to open sources in the press and elsewhere, OPLAN 5027 and other corresponding war-plans include planning for a nuclear scenario and also include preemptive strike options. [61] There are political problems of course when one addresses how a North Korean nuclear strike (either impending or one that has just occurred) would be responded to. Colonel John Collins addressed this in the following quote: "Any of the U.S. options described above could trigger uncontrollable escalation that would create appalling casualties on both sides of the DMZ and promise a Pyrrhic victory at best. Unilateral actions by the United States without ungualified ROK agreement and willing participation every step of the way would be immoral as well as ill-advised." [62] Colonel Collins gets to the center of the problem when he addresses agreement between South Korea and the United States. Any response to a nuclear attack from North Korea would have to involve a process where both nations agreed on exactly the type of action to be taken. And much of this would be contingent on where the attack occurred, how many casualties it inflicted, and (of course) the political leanings of the governments in both Seoul and Washington.

Of course, being able to plan for and recognize an impending North Korean nuclear attack is contingent on good intelligence. The United States and South Korea have a huge array of

intelligence collection systems that target North Korea. In fact, South Korea is able to rely on its ally for some of the most sophisticated collection systems ever fielded-and these systems significantly enhance the planning process. [63] But the fact of the matter is that North Korea is perhaps the most opague country on earth, and thus the well-guarded secrecy that Pyongyang is able to use to protect its planning, its weapons systems, and the type of attacks that it will conduct in a nuclear scenario, limits the capabilities of the ROK-U.S. military alliance in being able to actually verify that a nuclear attack is impending. [64] That takes us back to the dilemma of once again evaluating the level of tensions on the Korean peninsula, clear-cut evidence that Pyongyang is actually readying a nuclear-equipped delivery means for an attack on South Korea or Japan, and the political leanings of the governments in Seoul and Washington. To address this dilemma, during October of 2010, South Korea and the United States set up a joint military committee specifically designed to deter threats from North Korea's nuclear weapons capabilities (and other WMD threats). The committee, now known as the "Extended Deterrence Policy Committee," was formed as a result of the annual Security Consultative Meeting between U.S. Defense Secretary Gates and South Korean Defense Minister Kim. It is the first such committee that the United States has created with a non-NATO ally. [65]

In any scenario, Seoul is likely to be reluctant to support a nuclear attack on North Korea. The reasons for this are obvious. If a full-scale war were to erupt on the Korean peninsula, the end state that would be planned for would be a reunification of Korea under a liberal democratic government in Seoul (this is a stated policy goal). [66] This means that a reunified Peninsula under Seoul would then have a large area in North Korea that had just been decimated by a nuclear attack. If the nuclear attack by allied forces were to follow a North Korean nuclear attack (in other words if the allied nuclear attack was not a preemptive strike), this would then mean that the government in Seoul would have the huge and ominous task of having to clean up not one, but two nuclear-strike sites. As discussed earlier, this would have environmental and population ramifications for as long as a generation. It thus appears likely, that whether the situation called for a preemptive strike (if the level of intelligence available was able to show that this was necessary), or responding to a strike that had just been made, the South Korean government is most likely to push for a response that is carried out by conventional weapons systems.

Conclusions

Based on the evidence presented in this paper, it is obvious that even using the most primitive type of nuclear weapon, North Korea could launch a nuclear strike that would likely kill tens of thousands of people in either South Korea or Japan. This is a capability that North Korea possesses right now. If and when North Korea is able to perfect the technology for fitting an HEU warhead to a missile (if they have brought their HEU weaponization program to fruition, and this may already be the case), North Korea will be able to launch a strike from mobile missiles at either South Korea of Japan. No matter what preparations are made to prepare for such an attack, the casualties would be enormous—as would be the second order effects for as long as a generation. Intelligence on North Korea's intentions is sketchy at best, and thus limits the likelihood of a preemptive strike. A preemptive strike is also limited by the ramifications. Because of North Korea's ability to strike back and its unpredictable government, any preemptive strike would have to be so widespread and large-scale that there is almost no doubt it would cause an all-out war on the Korean peninsula. All of these assessments put together add up to the premise that avoiding a nuclear war of any kind on the Korean peninsula can and should remain a high priority. There will be no winners, only varying degrees of great loss.

III. References

[1] For an excellent summary of North Korea's "nuclear diplomacy," see Emma Chanlett-Avery and Mi Ae Taylor, "North Korea: U.S. Relations, Nuclear Diplomacy, and Internal Situation,"

Congressional Research Service, CRS Report for Congress, May 26, 2010, http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R41259.pdf.

[2] Richard C. Bush, "The Challenge of a Nuclear North Korea: Dark Clouds, Only One Silver Lining," *Brookings Institution Policy Paper*, September 23, 2010,

http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/Files/rc/papers/2010/09_north_korea_bush/09_north_korea_bush.pdf.

[3] Sam Kim, "N. Korea to Use 'Strong Deterrent' in lieu of Dialogue: Paper," Yonhap News, July 26, 2010,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/n_northkorea/2010/07/26/24/4301000000AEN20100726004800315 F.HTML.

[4] Yoshihiro Makino, "Pyongyang Touts Nuclear Weapons Progress," *Asahi Shimbun*, August 2, 2010, <u>http://www.asahi.com/english/TKY201008010215.html</u>.

[5] Peter Crail, "Assessing Progress on Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Disarmament: 2009–2010 Report Card," *Arms Control Association*, October 2010,

http://www.armscontrol.org/system/files/ACA_2009-2010_ReportCard.pdf.

[6] For details on the nuclear reactor in Syria built with North Korean technology and assistance, see Daveed Gartenstein-Ross and Joshua D. Goodman, "The Attack on Syria's al-Kibar Nuclear Facility," *inFocus* III, no. 1 (Spring 2009),

http://www.jewishpolicycenter.org/826/the-attack-on-syrias-al-kibar-nuclear-facility/.

[7] Daniel Pinkston, "North Korea Conducts Nuclear Test," Center for Nonproliferation

Studies, Monterey Institute of International Studies, October 10, 2006,

http://cns.miis.edu/pubs/week/pdf/061010_dprktest.pdf.

[8] Siegfried S. Hecker, "Report on North Korean Nuclear Program," *Center for International Security and Cooperation, Stanford University,* November 15, 2006,

http://iis-db.stanford.edu/pubs/21266/dprk-report-hecker06.pdf.

[9] Hui Zhang, "North Korea's Oct. 9 Nuclear Test: Successful or Failed?" paper presented at the Institute for Nuclear Materials Management's 48th Annual Meeting, Tucson, Arizona, July 8–12, 2007, http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/files/NKtest_INMM07_Hui.pdf.

[10] See "North Korea Conducts Nuclear Test," BBC News, May 25, 2009,

http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/8066615.stm.

[11] Jack Kim, "North Korea Seen Readying for New Nuclear Test," Reuters, May 7, 2009, http://uk.reuters.com/article/idUKTRE54609Q20090507?rpc=401&=undefined&sp=true.

[12] See Sam Kim, "N. Korean Nuclear Blast Probably Less Powerful Than Hoped For: Yale Scholar," Yonhap News, May 28, 2009,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2009/05/28/020000000AEN20090528007400315.HTML; and Su-jeong Kim and Jee-ho Yoo, "Expert: North's Test Not a Surprise, More to Come," *JoongAng Ilbo*, June 1, 2009, <u>http://joongangdaily.joins.com/article/view.asp?aid=2905533</u>.

[13] "Statement By the Office of the Director of National Intelligence on North Korea's Declared Nuclear Test on May 25, 2009," *Office of the Director of National Intelligence*, June 15, 2009, <u>http://www.dni.gov/press_releases/20090615_release.pdf</u>.

[14] "Dispute Imperils North Korea Nuke Talks," Associated Press, February 19, 2004, http://www.military.com/NewsContent/0,13319,FL_korea_021904,00.html.

[15] See R. Jeffrey Smith and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani Scientist Depicts More Advanced Nuclear Program in North Korea," *Washington Post*, December 28, 2009,

http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/12/27/AR2009122701205_pf.html; and "N. Korea Had Enriched Uranium in 2002," *Chosun Ilbo*, December 29, 2009,

http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html_dir/2009/12/29/2009122900357.html.

[16] "'NK Has Built Uranium Enrichment Facilities'" *Donga Ilbo*, February 18, 2009, http://english.donga.com/srv/service.php3?biid=2009021833768.

[17] So-hyun Kim, "N.K. Says It Will Start Enriching Uranium," *Korea Herald*, June 15, 2009, http://www.koreaherald.co.kr/NEWKHSITE/data/html_dir/2009/06/15/200906150033.asp. [18] Selig Harrison, Testimony before the United States Congress, House Committee on Foreign Affairs, June 17, 2009, <u>http://foreignaffairs.house.gov/111/har061709.pdf</u>.

[19] For more details about North Korea's nuclear weaponization collaboration with Iran, see Larry Niksch, "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons Development and Diplomacy," *Congressional Research Service, CRS Reports for Congress,* January 5, 2010, <u>http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/RL33590.pdf.</u>
[20] "DPRK Permanent Representative Sends Letter to President of UNSC," KCNA, September 4, 2009, <u>http://www.kcna.co.jp/item/2009/200909/news04/20090904-04ee.html</u>.

[21] Hyun Kim, "N. Korea Started Uranium Enrichment Before 2002: Seoul Minister," Yonhap News, June 15, 2009,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2009/06/15/0401000000AEN20090615006200315.HTM L.

[22] "Untitled Document Provided to Congress on November 19, 2002," (Unclassified) *Central Intelligence Agency*, November 19, 2002, <u>http://www.fas.org/nuke/guide/dprk/nuke/cia111902.html</u>.
[23] For Siegfried Hecker's analysis and the complete report, see Siegfried S. Hecker, "Special Report: A Return Trip to North Korea's Yongbyon Nuclear Complex," *Center for International Security and Cooperation*, Stanford University, November 20, 2010,

http://www.keia.org/Communications/Programs/Hecker/Hecker-Program_KEI-Posted-Paper.pdf. [24] John M. Glionna, "North Korea Building Light Water Reactor, U.S. Experts Say," *Los Angeles*

Times, November 20, 2010,

http://www.kentucky.com/2010/11/20/1534141/north-korea-building-light-water.html.

[25] See "NK May Have Built Other Uranium Enrichment Facilities," *KBS News*, December 3, 2010, http://world.kbs.co.kr/english/news/news_In_detail.htm?No=77668.

[26] "N. Korea Cannot Make Weapons with Enriched Uranium: Experts," Yonhap News, September 4, 2009,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2009/09/04/62/0401000000AEN20090904007400320F. HTML.

[27] Bruce E. Bechtol Jr., *Defiant Failed State: The North Korean Threat to International Security* (Washington, D.C.: Potomac Books, 2010), 79.

[28] See Jae-soon Chang, "S. Korea Keeping Close Watch on N. Korea Amid Reports of Nuclear Test Preparations," Yonhap News, November 17, 2010,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/national/2010/11/17/85/0301000000AEN20101117004500315F.HT ML; Shin Haein, "More Reports Confirm Activities at N.K. Nuke Site," *Korea Herald*, November 18, 2010,

http://media.daum.net/cplist/view.html?cateid=100000&cpid=22&newsid=20101118185410925&p =koreaherald

[29] See David A. Fulghum, "U.S. Experts Weigh North Korean Capabilities," Aviation Week, May 28, 2009,

http://www.aviationweek.com/aw/generic/story_generic.jsp?channel=aerospacedaily&id=news/NKO R052809.xml&headline=U.S.-Experts-Weigh-North-Korean-Capabilities.

[30] See Sharon Squassoni, "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons: How Soon an Arsenal?" *Congressional Research Service, CRS Reports for Congress,* February 2, 2004,

http://www.fas.org/spp/starwars/crs/RS21391.pdf.

[31] See "H-5 [Il-28 BEAGLE (ILYUSHIN)]," Global Security.Org, July 17, 2006,

http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/china/h-5.htm; "Democratic People's Republic of Korea," *Rice University, Military Forces Factsheet: North Korea* (Spring 2010):

http://es.rice.edu/projects/Poli378/Korea/Korea.North.html.

[32] For analysis on the yield of the North Korean underground nuclear test of 2009, see Jeffrey Park, "The North Korean Nuclear Test: What the Seismic Data Says," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, May 26, 2009,

http://www.thebulletin.org/web-edition/features/the-northkorean-nuclear-test-what-the-seismic-data-

<u>says</u>.

[33] See Matthew Gianni, "Real and Present Danger: Flag State Failure and Maritime Security and Safety," *World Wide Fund for Nature, WWF, International Transport Workers' Federation, ITF*, June 2008, <u>http://assets.panda.org/downloads/flag_state_performance.pdf</u>.

[34] U.S. Marines routinely train with ROK Marines in and around the port of Pohang, see Thomas W. Provost, "Logistics Marines, ROK Marines, Train Together, Side by Side,"*Marines.Com*, April 1, 2010, <u>http://www.usmc.mil/unit/mcbjapan/Pages/2010/100402-clr35.aspx</u>.

[35] "837th Transportation Battalion," Global Security.org, 2010,

http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/agency/army/837transbn.htm.

[36] See Thomas M. Magee, "Out of the Ordinary Supply in Korea," *Army Logistician*, March-April 2002, <u>http://www.almc.army.mil/alog/issues/MarApr02/Final.pdf</u>.

[37] See "Busan," Galbijim, January 19, 2008, http://wiki.galbijim.com/Busan.

[38] Hahm Chaibong, "South Korea's Miraculous Democracy," *Journal of Democracy* 19, no. 3 (July 2008), <u>http://www.rand.org/pubs/reprints/2008/RAND_RP1370.pdf</u>.

[39] For more information on the U.S. Navy base located in Sasebo Japan, see *CNIC* | *Commander Fleet Activities Sasebo*, <u>http://www.cnic.navy.mil/Sasebo/index.htm</u>.

[40] For a review of some of the anecdotal evidence relating to the existence of North Korea's nuclear HEU weaponization program, see Jack Kim, Christine Kim, and Mark Heinrich, "North Korea Looks at New Deal of its Nuclear Cards," Reuters, August 12, 2009,

http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE57B1L920090812.

[41] See Joby Warrick and Peter Slevin, "Libyan Arms Design Traced Back to China: Pakistanis Resold Chinese-Provided Plans," *Washington Post*, February 15, 2005,

http://www.washingtonpost.com/ac2/wp-dyn/A42692-2004Feb14?language=printer; "U.S. Intelligence Concludes Iran, N. Korea Have Chinese Nuke Warhead Design," *East-Asia-Intel*, August 9, 2006, <u>http://www.east-asia-intel.com/eai/</u>.

[42] "North Korean Missile Exports," *The Risk Report* 2, no. 6 (November-December 1996), http://www.wisconsinproject.org/countries/nkorea/north-korea-missile-exports.html.

[43] See "North Korea Said to Work at Secret Teheran Site on Iran's Nuclear Warheads," *East-Asi-Intel.com*, October 3, 2008, http://www.east-asia-intel.com/eai/; "Nuclear Pyongyang is Helping Iran," *Foreign Affairs Committee, National Council of Resistance of Iran*, September 23, 2008, http://ncr-iran.org/content/view/5632/107; Christina Y. Lin, "The King from the East: DPRK-Syri-Iran Nuclear Nexus and Strategic Implications for Israel and the ROK," *Korea Economic Institute, Academic Paper Series* 3, no. 7 (October 2008),

http://www.keia.org/Publications/AcademicPaperSeries/2008/APS-Lin.pdf; Douglas Frantz, "Iran Closes in on Ability to Build Nuclear Bomb," *Los Angeles Times*, August 4,

2003, <u>http://articles.latimes.com/2003/aug/04/world/fg-nuke4</u>; and "N. Korea May Already Have Nuclear Warheads: ex-CIA Official," AFP, September 26, 2008,

http://news.yahoo.com/s/afp/20080926/pl_afp/nkoreanuclearweaponsusintelligence.

[44] "Missiles of the World: Nodong-2," *Missile Threat.com, The Claremont Institute*, 2007, http://www.missilethreat.com/missilesoftheworld/id.83/missile_detail.asp.

[45] Tae-hong Kim, "South Korea Needs Precision Strike Capability," *DailyNK*, September 15, 2010, <u>http://dailynk.com/english/read.php?cataId=nk00100&num=680</u>3.

[46] "DPRK Ready for Pre-Emptive Attack: Report," Xinhua, September 18, 2010, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/world/2010-09/18/c 13517718.htm.

[47] For more on the dispersal of North Korean nuclear sites, see Scott Stossel, "North Korea: The War Game," *The Atlantic* (July/August, 2005),

http://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2005/07/north-korea-the-war-game/4029/.

[48] See "North Korean Nuclear Arsenal," *Nuclear Files,Org, Project of the Nuclear Age Peace Foundation*, May 9, 2008,

 $\underline{http://nuclearfiles.org/menu/key-issues/nuclear-weapons/issues/capabilities/north-korea-cdi.htm.}$

[49] For more on No Dong facilities in North Korea and possible strike options, see Phillip C. Saunders, "Military Options for Dealing with North Korea's Nuclear Program," *James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Monterey Institute for International Studies*, January 27, 2003, http://cns.miis.edu/north_korea/dprkmil.htm.

[50] C. Dale Walton and Colin Gray, "The Second Nuclear Age: Nuclear Weapons for the 21st Century," in *Strategy in the Contemporary World*, ed. John Baylis, James Wirtz, Colin Gray, and Eliot Cohen (New York: Oxford University Press, 2007), 223.

[51] Joseph S. Bermudez Jr., "North Korea's Long Reach in Profile," Jane's Intelligence Review, November 11, 2003, <u>http://www.janes.com/defence/land_forces/news/idr/idr031111_1_n.shtml</u>.
[52] See "Background Note: North Korea," U.S. Department of State, March 9, 2010, <u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2792.htm</u>.

[53] For details on the potential damage the weapons of varying sizes could cause in major cities in South Korea, see Bruce W. Bennett, "Uncertainties in the North Korean Nuclear Threat," *Rand National Defense Research Institute*, 2010,

http://www.rand.org/pubs/documented_briefings/2010/RAND_DB589.pdf

[54] "One Fourth of the Korean Population," Seoul of Asia, 2008,

http://english.seoul.go.kr/gtk/about/fact.php?pidx=3.

[55] See Jin Hyun-joo, "Seoul discovers that environmental care can produce economic benefits," *Korea Herald*, October 4, 2005, <u>http://www.citymayors.com/development/seoul_development.html;</u> "The World's 20 Worst Cities with the Worst Traffic Jams," *World Auto News and Reviews*, 2010, <u>http://allworldcars.com/wordpress/?p=11866</u>.

[56] "Non-Combatant Emergency Evacuation Instructions," United States Forces Korea, Pamphlet 600-300, April 5, 2007, <u>http://19tsc.korea.army.mil/USFK_Pam_600-300.pdf</u>.

[57] For an excellent example of how NEO exercises are conducted by U.S. forces on the Korean peninsula, see Adrianna N. Lucas, "Courageous Channel Exercise Tests Non-Combatant Evacuation Readiness," *U.S. Army Group Daegu, Installation Management Command*, May 28, 2009, http://daegu.korea.army-mil.net/news/articles/5282009115506.asp.

[58] See "After the Bomb: Life in the Ruins," *AtomicBombMuseum.org*, 2006, http://atomicbombmuseum.org/4_ruins.

[59] For an excellent analysis of the environmental issues that would arise following a nuclear attack, see "Recovery from Nuclear Attack," *Federal Emergency Management Agency*, October 1988, <u>http://www.defconwarningsystem.com/documents/recovery_from_nuclear_attack.pdf</u>.

[60] John M. Collins, "Nuclear Bees in North Korea," Army (August 2003):

http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_qa3723/is_200308/ai_n9273177/pg_7/?tag=content;col1. [61] See Fred Kaplan, "Quest for Firepower: How to Stop North Korea's Drive for Nukes," *Slate*, July 14, 2003, http://www.slate.com/id/2085595; Hans M. Kristensen, "Preemptive Posturing: What Happened to Deterrence?" *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 58, no. 5 (September 1, 2002), http://bos.sagepub.com/content/58/5/54.full.

[62] Noah Shachtman, "Inside America's (Mock) Attack on North Korea," *Wired*, May 27, 2009, http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2009/05/inside-americas-mock-attack-north-korea/.

[63] For an excellent analysis of ROK and U.S. intelligence and planning cooperation, see See-Won Byun, "North Korea Contingency Planning and U.S.-ROK Cooperation," *Center for U.S.-Korea Policy, The Asia Foundation* (September 2009), <u>https://nautilus.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/09089TAF.pdf</u>.

[64] See Mark Hosenball, "Why Did North Korea Sink the South Korean Ship?" *Newsweek*, May 21, 2010,

http://www.newsweek.com/blogs/declassified/2010/05/21/why-did-northkorea-sink-the-south-korean-ship-.html.

[65] See "S. Korea, U.S. to Set Up Joint Body to Deter N. Korea's Nuclear Threats," Yonhap News,

October 8, 2010,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/national/2010/10/08/0301000000AEN20101008008500315.HTML; and Deok-hyun Kim, "S. Korea, U.S. Prepared for 'Instability' in N. Korea," Yonhap News, October 8, 2010,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/national/2010/10/09/4/0301000000AEN20101009000800315F.HTM L.

[66] See Sun-won Park, "Strategic Posture Review: South Korea," *World Politics Review* (March 17, 2010), <u>http://www.brookings.edu/articles/2010/0317_korea_park.aspx</u>.

IV. Nautilus invites your responses

The Northeast Asia Peace and Security Network invites your responses to this report. Please send responses to: bscott@nautilus.org. Responses will be considered for redistribution to the network only if they include the author's name, affiliation, and explicit consent.

View this online at: https://nautilus.org/napsnet/napsnet-special-reports/planning-for-the-unthinkable-countering-a-north-korean-nuclear-attack-and-management-of-post-attack-scenarios/

Nautilus Institute 608 San Miguel Ave., Berkeley, CA 94707-1535 | Phone: (510) 423-0372 | Email: nautilus@nautilus.org